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The Bishop of Chichester
The Rt Revd Dr Martin Warner





To all Licenced Clergy, Clergy with PTO, and Churchwardens 
12 February 2021
Dear brothers and sisters in Christ 
1. Lent, Holy Week and Easter

2. Blessing of oils and renewal of ordination commitment

3. Pentecost 2021

4. Christian Initiation: “Do you turn to Christ?”

5. Ministerial Development Review 2021

6. Deanery Planning: mission leading money

7. Ordination of Priests and Deacons

8. Order of St Richard

9. Conclusion

1. Lent, Holy Week and Easter

This Ad clerum brings the assurance of my prayers and good wishes for Lent, and the celebration of Holy Week and Easter.    The diocesan website gives details of resources from within the diocese for marking Ash Wednesday and for keeping Lent during lockdown as we prepare to celebrate Easter.

We cannot yet say what public worship will be possible by the time we reach Holy Week, or under what circumstances.  Levels of fear will continue to influence local decisions about liturgical celebration.  

If you plan to observe Holy Week and Easter in public worship, please refer to the Diocesan website for liturgical guidance nearer the time.

This year I shall join with the Cathedral community for the observance of Holy Week.  The following liturgical celebrations will be live-streamed for those who are unable to attend in person:

Palm Sunday (11.00am) 

Maundy Thursday (7.00pm) 

Good Friday (3.00pm) 

Holy Saturday (7.00pm) 

Easter Day (11.00am).  

2. The blessing of Oils and renewal of ordination commitment

This year the renewal of ordination commitment will again be by Zoom, on the Tuesday of Holy Week (Tuesday 30 March) at 12.00 noon.

The oils will be blessed on the morning of Maundy Thursday at a celebration of the Eucharist that will be restricted for that purpose.  The distribution of oils will be available at Archdeaconry celebrations of Baptism and Confirmation described below.

3. Pentecost 2021

There will be a Pentecost celebration in each archdeaconry, subject to COVID regulation, of course.  

First, it will be a celebration to receive the oils blessed on Maundy Thursday and which will then be available for distribution. 

Second it will be celebration of baptism and confirmation within the context of the Eucharist.

The Archdeaconry confirmation services will take place on 24 - 27 May at 7.00pm:  

24 May

Archdeaconry of Horsham – St Mary’s Horsham.  Confirming Bishop: +Ruth

25 May

Archdeaconry of Brighton and Lewes – St Mary’s Kemptown.  Confirming Bishop: +Ruth

26 May

Archdeaconry of Chichester – St Mary’s Littlehampton. Confirming Bishop: +Will

27 May

Archdeaconry of Hastings – St Saviour’s Eastbourne.  Confirming Bishop: +Martin

4. Christian initiation: “Do you turn to Christ?”

The pandemic has interrupted a pattern of celebrating confirmation that was already in need of review.  

During the lockdown a small group of clergy has been working with the Apostolic Life team to produce resources for the renewal of our celebration of baptism and confirmation.  They have focused on encouraging a congregation to be the context of formation, with lay people playing a significant role in preparing and presenting candidates.  

Together with the bishops of Horsham and Lewes, I am committed to seeing this review as an opportunity for nurturing a spirit of evangelisation within our congregations.  

From after Pentecost this year, each bishop will take responsibility for celebrating baptism and confirmation in the deaneries across the diocese.  We will be in touch after Easter with the Rural Deans to arrange a deanery celebration of baptism and confirmation.  We shall also be available for celebrating baptism and confirmation in any parish that we visit on a Sunday morning.  If you would like a Sunday confirmation in your parish, please be in touch directly with one of the Bishops.
We anticipate that this will become the standard arrangement and that each of us will go to different deaneries in the following years.

Bishops baptising and confirming in deaneries in 2021 are as follows:
The Bishop of Chichester:

Chichester
Brighton
Dallington
Horsham
Storrington
The Bishop of Horsham:

Arundel and Bognor
Lewes and Seaford
Battle and Bexhill
Hastings
Uckfield
Cuckfield

Hurst

Midhurst
The Bishop of Lewes:

Westbourne
Worthing

Hove
Eastbourne
Rotherfield
Rye
East Grinstead
Petworth
5. Ministerial Development Review 2021

We declared an amnesty on MDRs last year because there was more than enough to be dealing with!  However, the review process will start up again from 1 May 2021.  But it will be different.

A slightly simpler form has been devised for the first complete cycle of MDRs following the lockdown.  The review will focus primarily on what impact the pandemic has had on you, how you see the future as we emerge from restrictions, and how we can support you in meeting the inevitable challenges that will follow this pandemic.  

The administration of the MDR will remain the same, as will the allocation of the reviewer’s time and commitment to you.

It is possible that we will still not permitted to meet in person, even by May.  If that is the case, the MDR interviews will take place by Zoom.  However, if you do not wish to meet in that way (an entirely legitimate view), please let Ruth McBrien know when she sends you your MDR details, and a new arrangement will be made for later in the year.

6. Deanery Planning: mission leading money

We are very aware of the way pressure had built up on clergy during the pandemic.  In some respects this has surprised us who are ordained, and perhaps it has mystified others.  

As priests and deacons, so much of our work is unseen: prayer, pastoral support, legal administration, liturgical preparation, study and composition of sermons and other forms of teaching, and simply responding to human need.  

We are also finding that many of the routine duties that sap our energy now fill our time, while what gave us inspiration and energy – worship and sharing faith with others – has become remote and mechanical.   

So I am cautious about making reference to Deanery Planning, lest you think that this is a new means of tormenting the clergy, invented by archdeacons and bishops with nothing better to do.  Please do not think that.

We all know, however, that post-COVID we shall face a serious financial challenge.  It will also be a global and national challenge, so of course it will affect us as a diocese.  

A lot of work has been done to consider how we best respond.  We are confident that we can bring the diocese through the next two or three years in good order, and with renewed energy for the mission of love and salvation God has entrusted to us.

Nothing will be asked of you before Easter.  Even after Easter, we shall be asking only a few deaneries to engage with the mission planning that we believe will enable us to meet the financial challenge.  Please note: mission will lead the money.  But we do need to give the money.
Rural Deans have had notice of the Mission Planning proposal.  Rob Dillingham will be in touch after Easter to give a briefing to the deaneries that have agreed to go first, and to consult with you on an audit programme that will be available for you.  

If you have been anxious about future funding, this is notification that we going to work with you to achieve an agreed and sustainable formula that will allow mission to expand and deepen.  If you do not have any financial worries at all, we would all love to know why!

7. Ordination of deacons and priests

The ordination of deacons by the Bishop will take place in Chichester Cathedral on Saturday 26 June at 3.00pm.  A note has been sent to the candidates; if you are expecting to receive a curate this summer and have not heard any details, please contact my chaplain, Canon Stephen Ferns, Stephen.ferns@chichester.anglican.org 

The details of ordination of priests by the Bishop of Horsham and the Bishop of Lewes are attached as an appendix to this letter.

Please keep in your prayers all those who are being ordained this summer, those who support them and those they serve.

NB These plans might have to change if the COVID regulations demand alternative arrangements.  We shall give notification of any change as soon as it becomes necessary. 

8. The Order of St Richard

We plan to resume this year the process of nomination and awarding of the Order of St Richard.  Details of how to nominate and when the celebration at which awards are given are also attached as an appendix to this letter.  

9. Conclusion

The latest lockdown is the toughest test so far.  

Zoom meetings have proved to be very useful but in limited ways.  There is still no substitute for a physical meeting – especially in larger groups.  

Some have responded to the suspension of purposeful ministerial life by joining in the noise of lobbying and protest in social media.  Issues emerge, explode, and are then overtaken with amazing rapidity by new events.  Rarely does a subject remain in circulation long enough to receive sustained and serious attention.

But let’s not beat ourselves up over this.  These are coping mechanisms and all of us are looking for ways to cope the best we can.  

May I say that I think you are undertaking a complex and demanding ministry incredibly well and in so many different ways.  Thank you for your fortitude and generosity.  

Many of you have also said how much you appreciate the ministry of your archdeacons and rural deans, and I want to record profound thanks to them for looking out for people who are not doing so well, and giving them support.  

Special thanks to our acting archdeacons in Horsham – Derek Welsman and Julia Peaty.  At staff meetings they tell it as it is from the parish perspective, and that’s been very valuable, including Derek’s unerringly accurate humour.  (I’ll pay for saying that!)  

Julia is handing over to Angela Martin at the end of this month.  Thank you, Julia, for a common-sense, hands-on approach, always reliable, always cheerful.

Lent is almost upon us.  I urge you to use it as a season of grace, of gift: “do less, pray more and let God renew you” is the sort of advice I think we all need.  

An old book on the history of the Church fell into my hand recently, and I was delighted to read these words in the preface:  “Our divine Saviour has constituted the Church to be the depositary of the mystical science of prayer, and has given her, through the unspeakable groanings of the Spirit, the key to the very heart of God himself.”

Let us be content to spend the next few weeks exploring this mystical science of prayer in greater detail, allowing it to lead us to the heart of God in whom we find all our joy and consolation. 

Happy Lent!

With my thanks for our partnership in the gospel.
 

+Martin
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